
The “graying” of the population is proceeding 
rapidly, and the prevalence of people living with 
dementia is rising. Dementia is a syndrome due 
to the disease of the brain, which is characterized 
by a progressive, global deterioration in the intel-
lect including memory, learning, orientation, lan-
guage, comprehension, and judgment. This entails 
an increased need for assistance with daily tasks. 
In most cases, family members perform the care-
giving role. However, providing care and support 
for someone with dementia is associated with an 
enormous emotional, physical, and social stress. 
Therefore, it is necessary for caregivers to take 
periods of rest regularly and to take care of their 
own health. In Germany, assisted vacations have 
been established as an important type of potential 
support for family caregivers. They go on a vacati-
on together with their care recipient. During their 
stay, professionals and volunteers assist with the 
care and, as a result, relieve the family caregivers. 
Unfortunately, few vacation accommodations 
meet the specific needs of the target group. Es-
pecially, a proper design of the physical environ-
ment can positively affect functionality, behavior, 
and well-being among people with dementia and, 
thus, also benefit the caregivers. Former research 
on designing dementia-friendly environments has 
been heterogenic, and little is known about how 
to design the built environment for people with 
dementia outside nursing homes. The purpose of 
this paper is to explore ways of designing holiday 
accommodations for people with dementia and 
their family caregivers. 

The methods used were, first, a literature re-
view on design and family caregiving for people 
with dementia. This aimed at identifying demen-
tia-friendly physical features and at determining 
dementia caregivers’ characteristics. Second, a 
case study of existing holiday homes was carried 
out to detect strengths and weaknesses of their 
built environments. In combination, caregiver’s 
demands on the design of the built environment 
were assessed through qualitative interviews with 
caregivers. Consequently, design criteria were de-

veloped through a synthesis of the result of the 
previous steps. Finally, the resulting design criteria 
were transferred into a concept for a prototypical 
holiday accommodation.

Results suggest that a holiday accommodation, 
which meets the demands of the target group on 
the built environment, has to be barrier-free and 
dementia-friendly designed; has to offer situational 
orientation cues; and provides space for activities, 
communication, and retreat.

This paper represents a first approach of ex-
ploring ways to design dementia-friendly holiday 
homes. There is a need to further examine the re-
sulting ideas.

Increases in life expectancy combined with low 
birthrates have started a process of change in the 
age structure of the population in industrialized na-
tions. The population is “graying” rapidly, and older 
people will soon represent a dominant segment of 
the society. However, older age is consistently as-
sociated with an increased risk of disabilities and 
diseases, especially dementia. 

By definition of the American Psychiatric Asso-
ciation (APA, 2007), the essential features of a de-
mentia are multiple acquired cognitive deficits that 
usually include memory impairment and at least 
one of the following phenomena in the absence 
of a delirium that might explain the deficit: apha-
sia (inability to speak), apraxia (disorder of motor 
planning), agnosia (inability to recognize objects, 
shapes, persons, etc.), or a disturbance in execu-
tive functioning (the ability to think abstractly and 
to plan, initiate, sequence, monitor, and stop com-
plex behavior).

In the World Alzheimer´s Report of 2009, it was 
estimated that about 35.6 million people worldwi-
de will be living with dementia in 2010. Western 
Europe is the region with the highest number of 
people with dementia (7.0 million), closely followed 
by East Asia with 5.5 million, South Asia with 4.5 
million, and North America with 4.4 million. These 
numbers are predicted to double every twenty ye-
ars (ADI, 2009). 

However, dementia does not only have negative 
outcomes for those who are diagnosed with it but 
also for their caregivers. It is estimated that about 
73% of people with dementia are living at home 
and are cared for by a family member. In 57% of 
the cases, retired spouses function as primary ca-
regivers (Wimo, Winblad, & Jönsson, 2007). Most 
dementia caregivers are thus at an advanced age 
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as well. Their mean age is about 60 years (Schneel-
koth & Wahl, 2005). Providing care and support 
for someone with dementia is associated with an 
enormous emotional, physical, and social stress. 
In their study, Ory et al. (1992) found that dementia 
caregivers are affected more negatively by caregi-
ving than non-dementia caregivers because they 
are confronted with an often overwhelming num-
ber of challenges. Etters, Goodall, and Harrison 
(2008) found several studies, which demonstrate 
that behavioral disturbances of patients with de-
mentia are one of the largest factors contributing 
to caregiver’s burden and depressive symptoms. 
Furthermore, dementia caregivers spend many 
hours per week providing care. As the disease pro-
gresses, providing care can sometimes become, 
literally, a 24-hour-a-day activity, and the caregiving 
role lasts many years or even decades. The impact 
on social and personal time is especially notable, 
with a great proportion of dementia caregivers re-
porting having to give up pleasurable hobbies or 
having less time for other family members (Ory et 
al., 1992). Additionally, a severe reduction in satis-
faction with “time for self” in high-burden caregi-
vers was found in a study by Coen, O´Boyle, Coak-
ley, and Lawlor, (2002).

Family caregivers perform an important service 
for their relatives and society, but they do so at 
considerable cost of their own well-being. There-
fore, interventions are needed, which help them 
take care of their own health, offer strategies to 
cope with their stressful everyday life, and support 
their social inclusion. There are many methods 
of trying to help family members providing care 
such as education and training programs, support 
groups, adult day care, in-home respite, and meal 
services. In the reviews of Brodaty, Green, and 
Koschera, (2003) and Schulz, Martire, and Klinger 
(2005), the authors found several studies, which 
indicated benefits of such interventions in the re-
duction of caregiver’s morbidity, improvements in 
well-being, and a delay in nursing home placement 
of people with dementia. In Germany, assisted 
vacations have been established as an important 
type of potential support for family caregivers. 
They go on a vacation together with their demen-
ted relatives. During their stay, professionals and 
volunteers assist with the care and, as a result, 
relieve the informal caregivers. Few studies have 
evaluated assisted vacations of this type. Howe-
ver, results of the pilot study of Wilz and Fink-Heitz 
(2008) indicated that assisted vacations can have 
both immediate and longer lasting positive effects 
on caregivers´ health.

Unfortunately, few holiday accommodations 
meet the specific needs of people with demen-
tia and their caregivers. Especially, the design of 
the built environment is an important key element 
for a holiday to become successful. A therapeutic 
and dementia-specific adapted environment can 
positively affect the functionality, well-being, and 
behavior among people with dementia (Calkins, 
2009; Day, Carreon, & Stump, 2000; Tilly & Reed, 
2008). This benefits both the care recipient and 
their caregiving relative. Former research on desig-
ning dementia-friendly environments has been he-
terogenic, and little is known about how to design 
the built environment for people with dementia 
outside nursing homes. The purpose of this paper 
is to explore ways of designing holiday accommo-
dations for people with dementia and their family 
caregivers.

First, a literature review on design for people 
with dementia was implemented to identify phy-
sical features which are most important for a de-
mentia-friendly environment. Research on family 
caregiving for people with dementia was the se-
cond topic included in the literature review to de-
termine dementia caregivers’ characteristics. Se-
cond, a case study in combination with qualitative 
interviews was conducted. Qualitative interviews 
with two caregivers, who had taken part in assi-
sted vacations before, and four representatives 
from businesses, which offer vacations for people 
with dementia (welfare organizations, travel agen-
cies, and nursing homes), were carried out. Two 
of the business representatives had formerly func-
tioned as primary caregivers for a demented family 
member and had gone on assisted vacations with 
them. All four representatives were now actively 
involved in the execution of assisted vacations and 
acted as travel companions. The aim of the inter-
views was to assess the motives of dementia ca-
regivers to go on a shared vacation, their demands 
on the design of the built environment, and their 
perceptions of deficiencies of exciting holiday ac-
commodations they had visited. Furthermore, one 
Hotel, which is to date the only accommodation 
in Germany that particularly installed dementia fri-
endly physical features in their hotel environment, 
was visited to detect those physical features that 
seem to work well for the target group in a holiday 
environment and those that do not. Consequently, 
design criteria for dementia-friendly holiday accom-
modations were developed through a synthesis of 
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the result of the previous steps. Finally, the resul-
ting design criteria were transferred into a concept 
for a prototypical holiday accommodation.

Target group characteristics and caregivers’ 
motives to go on a shared holiday

Besides age-related bodily impairments, cogni-
tive disturbances are a main characteristic of peo-
ple with dementia and a crucial reason for their 
increased need for assistance. They need support 
with orientation in space, time, and situation. Un-
familiar surroundings, situations, and activities can 
be upsetting and frightening for them. Some have 
a high compulsion to move and tend to wander. 
Wandering is a very difficult factor for caregivers to 
deal with. Especially when the environment lacks 
safety, they are afraid of the care recipient falling 
or running away. This means an enormous stress 
for caregivers because they have to keep an eye 
on their care recipient frequently.

The main purpose of assisted vacations for 
people with dementia and their family caregivers 
is the caregiver´s relief. Although a holiday alone 
seems to be the more relaxing alternative, most 
caregivers favor a holiday together with their care 
recipient over leaving them with another family 
member or in respite care. To understand this at-
titude, we need to have a look at the caregiver´s 
characteristics: In most cases, dementia care is 
provided by spouses, who are also likely to be at 
an advanced age, followed by adult children. Espe-
cially, spouses experience difficulty turning care of 
their partners over to someone else. On the one 
hand, they might feel guilty to leave their loved 
ones behind. On the other hand, they are used to 
their caregiver role because of their intensive dai-
ly care practice and may value their own personal 
and caregiving routines. In addition, especially for 
couples, an assisted vacation represents a good 
opportunity to share relaxing and nice moments 
together and recharge energy for their stressful 
everyday life. Activating the partner with dementia, 
meeting new people, making friends, and sharing 
everyday problems with other affected families are 
further chances of assisted vacations. In contrast, 
most adult children providing care have less emoti-
onal difficulties turning care over to someone else. 
Because most of them are living in different perso-
nal circumstances than many spouses, with being 
employed and having to take care of their own fa-
mily, they are more likely to take a break and go 
on a vacation with their family instead. Still, there 

are some adult children who also prefer a holiday 
together with their parent and appreciate the chan-
ces such a holiday offers.

Demands of the target group on the physical 
environment

To satisfy the demands of the target group, the 
physical environment of a holiday home for people 
with dementia and their family caregivers has to 
pursue five objectives. These goals are as follows: 
(1) to compensate their age-related bodily impair-
ments, (2) to take over as many tasks as possible 
on caregivers’ behalf to give them the opportuni-
ty to experience a relaxing holiday, (3) to ease the 
problems of people with dementia with relocation 
to unfamiliar surroundings, (4) to offer couples op-
portunities to spend quality time together to im-
prove couple’s relationship, and (5) to support their 
social inclusion.

Strengths and barriers of existing holiday 
home environments

Unfortunately, few vacation accommodations 
meet the specific needs of the target group, and 
most of them display barriers for a holiday to be-
come successful. The first major deficit of existing 
holiday homes is a lack of dementia-friendly phy-
sical features, which support the ability of people 
with dementia to remain independent. This gap is 
demonstrated by a predominantly non-barrier-free 
architecture and problems with providing spatial 
orientation cues for people with dementia. This en-
tails that caregivers cannot be relieved sufficiently 
because people with dementia are still in great or, 
because of relocation, even in increased need for 
assistance. Moreover, none of the holiday homes 
offer safe outdoor environments for people with 
dementia to wander and, therefore, do not ease 
caregivers’ concerns about their care recipients to 
go missing or getting injured. The hotel in the case 
study attempts to minimize such deficits, for ex-
ample, by providing at least barrier-free bathrooms, 
differentiating the hotel-hallways through design 
mottos, and the inclusion of a small day care cen-
ter within the hotel. 

The second problem of existing holiday homes 
is the overall holiday atmosphere. Besides spatial 
disorientation, people with dementia have to deal 
with situational orientation problems and can get 
frightened through unfamiliar surroundings. Es-
pecially when assisted vacations are offered by 
health resorts or rehabilitation clinics, the holiday 
atmosphere tends to be very institutional. This 
leads to the risk of upsetting people with demen-
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tia because they think they have been relocated to 
a nursing home. To comfort people with dementia 
with relocation, the hotel in the case study enables 
holiday makers to keep up with some of their daily 
routines. For example, by offering different room 
combinations, vacationists can easily adapt to their 
sleeping habits. They can choose between doub-
le bedrooms, two through a corridor connected 
single rooms, single rooms that are connected to 
double bedrooms or suites and, therefore, spend 
the night in room combinations that are similar to 
their homes.

One advantage of existing holiday homes for 
people with dementia and their caregivers is the 
wide range of leisure activities that are offered. 
Besides group activities, such as barbecues and 
assisted excursions to popular sights, the case 
study´s hotel also provides a sensory garden. The-
se offers represent a good opportunity for couples 
to spend quality time with each other, to activate 
people with dementia, and to meet new people. 
However, most accommodations offer dementia 
holidays only during a certain time of the year. At 
this time, the accommodations are not used by 
other holiday makers than the target group, which 
leads to a further separation of people with de-
mentia and their caregivers. 

Design criteria to develop dementia-friendly 
holiday homes

Based on the results of the previous steps, the 
built environment of a holiday home for people 
with dementia and their caregivers has to meet 
the following requirements: The built environment 
(1) has to be designed barrier-free to compensate 
people with dementia and also caregivers’ bodily 
impairments. Additionally, it (2) needs to be de-
mentia- friendly. A dementia-friendly environment 
compensates cognitive impairments and supports 
the independence of people with dementia. Im-
portant physical features of a dementia-friendly 
holiday home environment are, for example, a 
safe and accessible indoor and outdoor space, a 
clearly structured, small scale spatial layout, and 
at best intuitively understandable orientation cues. 
Furthermore, the built environment (3) has to pro-
vide situational orientation cues to alleviate the 
relocation to unfamiliar surroundings for people 
with dementia. On the one hand, an authentic and 
sensory environment, which includes regional de-
sign elements, can contribute to the creation of 
a holiday feeling that might explain the situation 
of being on vacation to people with dementia. On 
the other hand, familiarity can be created through 

a holiday home, which is adjustable in respect to 
vacationists’ daily routines, for example, through 
different room combinations. The built environ-
ment (4) needs to provide space for activities to 
offer couples the opportunity to spend nice and re-
laxing moments together. Such activity space can, 
for example, be a sensory garden or barefoot park. 
The built environment (5) should support the social 
inclusion of people with dementia and their caregi-
vers. Therefore, space for communication, where 
vacationists can meet, and space for retreat are 
needed. At best, the holiday home would be an 
integrative type of accommodation to shift people 
with dementia and their caregivers to the center 
of society. 

Design project: concept for a prototypical 
holiday home

Holiday at the seaside in a small resort town 
was chosen as an example to transfer the resulting 
design criteria into a prototypical, spatial concept 
because in Germany, the North Sea and the Baltic 
Sea are popular holiday destinations for young and 
old. Also, the accommodation type small resort 
town enables to develop a holistic and integrative 
concept for a holiday home, which involves indoor 
as well as outdoor space. 

Special emphasis was devoted to the overall 
layout of the accommodation area. Access to the 
area is offered through a single, central entrance. 
The site is fenced in through natural boundaries, 
made of bushes, fences, and trees, to provide a 
safe and independently usable outdoor environ-

Figure 1. Map of holiday accommodation area

4Kathrin Büter | Technische Universität Dresden



ment for people with dementia. As shown in Fi-
gure 1, route guidance works through paths that 
are shaped as horizontal eights. On the one hand, 
this can facilitate orientation because all paths lead 
back to a central meeting point. On the other hand, 
this layout enables to easily structure the small re-
sort town. For the example, holiday at the seaside, 
the area could be divided into different regional 
landscapes like dunes, woods, dike, and town cen-
ter. The differently designed spaces act as an intui-
tively understandable and sensory system for both 
spatial and situational orientation and also provide 
activity space for the vacationists.

Furthermore, two kinds of lodges were develo-
ped to attract various types of holiday-makers such 
as couples, families, or groups. Small lodges of-
fer space for up to three people, and the bigger 
ones can host up to six (Figure 2). All lodges are 
single-floor, barrier-free, and clearly structured. The 
homelike layout and atmosphere is supposed to 
facilitate the relocation of people with dementia 
and support their independence.

Making assisted vacations available for peop-
le with dementia and their family caregivers is a 
worthwhile goal to reduce dementia caregiver’s 
burden. To achieve this goal, there is a need to pro-
vide more dementia-friendly vacation accommoda-
tions. This paper represents a first approach of out-
lining key elements of a dementia-friendly holiday 
home environment. However, there is a need to 
further examine the resulting ideas of this paper. 
Therefore, future research should extend its in-

vestigations beyond the design of nursing homes. 
Interesting questions are how to design the envi-
ronment of outdoor and public spaces and which 
situational orientation cues work for people with 
dementia. Furthermore, it is important to transfer 
research findings into practice. An increased awa-
reness of the relationship between the built envi-
ronment and people with dementia in society and 
the education of architects and designers about 
important features of a dementia friendly environ-
ment are key elements to achieve the goal of an 
overall dementia-friendly environment.
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